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Chapter 3 

HEALTH SYSTEM DEVELOPMENT 

3.1 HEALTH SITUATION AND TRWD ASSESSMENT 

This Programme strives to strengthen the health information 
systems established in Member Countries. Information support 
for national health development was promoted in ten out of 
eleven countries in the Region. 

Health Information System Development 

Though the importance of the use of information by decision- 
makers is recognized and accepted, yet the full application of 
this principle continues to remain elusive. To overcome this 
constraint, WHO has promoted a project on "Information Support 
for Health-For-All Strategy Management" in India and Nepal with 
a view to improving the management of health-for-all strategies 
through information support at local, intermediate and national 
levels. 

Informatics technology is rapidly gaining acceptance and has 
greatly enhanced data processing and validation. 

The second round of monitoring the progress of national HFA 
strategies was completed for eventual synthesis and 
presentation to the Regional Committee in September 1988. 

The Bulletin of Regional Health Information, 1986-87, containing 
information on the health situation and trends in all the 
countries of the Region wag issued. 



The Programme also contributed to the development of human 
resources through fellowships to health personnel to update 
skills and knowledge on various aspects of health information 
and statistics. A manual for training of trainers (supervisors) 
of health workers in the collection and use of health 
information, prepared by WHO, was adapted very succesafully to 
Indian conditions after extensive field testing. 

The important components of information support systems in the 
countries were extensively reviewed at an intercountry meeting 
held in the Regional Office in August 1987. Recommendations 
were made and follow-up actions developed to improve the 
existing situation. 

The task of gearing existing information systems in the 
countries to support managerial processes remains a complex one 
and the impeding factors are many and varied. Individual health 
programme information sub-systems and a central information 
service co-exist in many countries, often without coordination 
at the national level. Efforts will continue towards 
integration of information sub-systems for health strategy 
management and monitoring of health situation. 

Epidemiological Surveillance 

Collaboration with, and support to, countries continued in the 
development of epidemiological networks for effective 
surveillance of diseases. The development of manpower for 
epidemiological surveillance is the major objective of the 
Programme. Based on the experience gained during the previous 
decade, more emphasis is given to field epidemiology training 
programme (FETP), as it gives competence to trainees in the 
management and containment of outbreaks, in addition to 
epidemiological surveillance. The field epidemiological 
training programme, first initiated in Thailand with WHO 
support, has now been completely taken over by the Government. 
FETP has been integrated into the training curriculum of the 
Department of Epidemiology at the University of Indonesia, 
based on the recommendations of an independent appraisal team, 
which evaluated the Programme in 1986, and candidates are 
awarded Master's degree by the University after successful 
completion of the training. This has resulted in attracting 
better participation of medical personnel in the training 
programme. FETP, with the assistance of WHO and USAID, has also 
been started in India. Extension of FETP to Burma and Nepal is 
being explored and WHO consultants visited these countries for 
the purpose. However, FETP is unlikely to attract better 



participation of medical personnel because of its long duration 
(i.e. 2 to 2-112 years), unless a formal university degree is 
awarded on completion of the course. 

Support continued to be provided to national epidemiological 
training courses for health workers at all levels for effective 
delivery of primary health care. 

Apart from supporting training activities, WHO collaborated 
with Member States in developinglstrengthening laboratory 
services for better epidemiological surviellance. 

3.2 MNAGEEUL PROCESS FOR NATIONAL HEALTH DEVELOPMNT 

Further progress has been made by Member States in strengthening 
the managerial process for national health development (MPNHD). 
Despite these efforts, considerable shortcomings persisted in 
several areas, such as inadequate specification and design of 
operating systems, lack and improper distribution and 
utilization of manpower, insufficient managerial training, and 
inadequate information support. 

Collaboration with countries in developing and implementing 
national health policies is an important element of WHO'S 
activities. In many countries health policies have already been 
well defined. In B u m ,  for instance, the social development 
principles of the Burmese Socialist People's Party are an 
integral part of People's Health Plans. In some countries, 
however, there is still a need for intensive collaboration. In 
Bhutan, WHO'S technical input was used to draft the national 
health policy. This policy would provide a basis and guidance 
for harmonious planning of urban and rural health services, 
and, subsequently, the formulation of health strategies. 

Important collaborative activities took place during the 
reporting period in many countries of the Region to further 
develop and strengthen health planning, management, monitoring 
and evaluation activities. In Indonesia, the health services 
evaluation methodology developed with WHO support has been 
utilized in the development of Repelita V, together with the 
preparation of its health sector plan. 

WHO also collaborated in training activities centered on health 
care evaluation. Health care evaluation was an important 
element of collaboration with Indonesia. The health services 
evaluation methodology which WHO has helped develop is being 



utilized for the evaluation of a project in three provinces of 
Sulawesi. 

The aim of collaborative activities in Nepal, where a 
reorganization of the organizational system in the health 
sector is taking place, is to further strengthen health 
planning and programming. WHO collaborated closely with the 
Ministry of Health in various programmes in health and 
health-related sectors, such as the development of information 
support to HFA strategy management and the development of basic 
indicators in relation to basic minimum needs. 

The broad programming phase of the health planning process has 
been steadily improving in Burma. Intermediate levels of health 
managers have been increasingly involved in the planning 
process. It seems that despite these achievements there is a 
need to make a comprehensive and explicit specification of the 
operational aspects of the health system. 

Evaluation activities have been carried out in several countries 
of the Region. An earlier attempt to evaluate managerial 
performance in the six fully integrated districts in Nepal 
was followed up by practical implementation. A draft plan of 
action has been prepared on the basis of a report from this 
evaluation. 

WHO collaborated with countries in the field of management 
training with a view to improving managerial skills and 
capabilities of national health managers at various levels. In 
Mongolia, the Organization provided fellowships and supported 
seminars and workshops. 

Five training workshops in MPNHD sponsored by DANIDA were con- 
ducted in Nepal. These were aimed at improving the managerial 
skills of senior officials of the health and health-related 
sectors of different ministries, and middle-level officers of 
the Ministry of Health. A separate workshop was held for the 
development of nursing manpower. WHO'S collaboration was also 
extended in conducting workshops on district health planning 
for district health officers of the Mid-west and Eastern 
regional health directorates. 

An innovative approach in management at country level of WHO 
collaborative activities was being implemented successfully in 
Thailand in the form of the Decentralized Management System 
(DMS). Support was provided to the RTG/WHO Coordinating 
Committee and the Programme Implementation and Coordinating 
Teams (PICT) in implementing the various collaborative 



programmes. Under the guidance of the National Economic and 
Social Development Board and the Ministry of Public Health, a 
new approach to primary health care through the use of Basic 
Minimum Needs (BMN) framework and indicators was used for 
identifying priority needs and problems and for the formulation 
of appropriate solutions. This called for intersectoral 
cooperation between four ministries - those of Public Health, 
Agriculture, Interior and Education - at all levels. 

National staff of some countries of the Eastern Mediterranean 
Region visited Thailand to observe the implementation of 
primary health care through the basic minimum needs and quality 
of life programmes. 

Decentralization of health services remains a high priority in 
WHO's collaborative activities. The Organization was able to 
mobilize extrabudgetary resources from DANIDA to carry out a 
feasibility study of DMS for the health services in Maldives. 
In Indonesia, greater emphasis is being placed on the need to 
further decentralize responsibilities in the health sector to 
the provinces and districts. 

Improvement of district level management activities constituted 
an important element of WHO'S collaboration with countries. It 
is now widely realized that in many countries the district is a 
good entry point for effective support from the Organization. 
All the countries of the Region are participating in a 
collaborative project funded by UNDP whose major objectives are 
geared to assist countries in improving their district level 
management processes. The approaches used include management 
development and training, strengthening of health infra- 
structure, etc. In many countries, concrete steps to implement 
these approaches have been undertaken, e.g., in Indonesia a 
"district profile" was prepared for Sidoardjo district, with 
technical inputs from WHO. 

In November 1987, an intercountry workshop was held in the 
Regional Office to identify operational problems and constraints 
in the MCH/FP programme and to devise effective ways to remedy 
them. As a result of this meeting national plans of action were 
drawn up for the rapid evaluation techniques, problem-solving, 
and procedural and information development. 

Systematic analysis was carried out in India of the functioning 
of primary health centres and district level health facilities 
in order to identify crucial factors responsible for the 
shortcomings in the implementation of primary health care 
objectives. 



In many countries, attention is focussed on more efficient use 
of existing resources in health care. The question of higher 
levels of cost recovery, including increased fees, was receiving 
attention in Indonesia where local governments were recently 
authorized to increase the existing charges for health care. 

It has been found that the main constraint on management 
capacities of the countries is the absence of adequately 
specified operating and supporting systems as a basis for 
system and resource development. It therefore seems necessary 
to further elaborate on operating health systems, both at the 
central and at intermediate and peripheral levels, including 
such elements as operating management systems, management 
functions, delegation of authority, job descriptions, 
communication and information systems, etc. 

The promotion and development of health systems research (HSR) 
is an integral component of the regional programme on Research 
Promotion and Development (RPD) on which the major thrust of 
the Programme is being applied; hence most activities related 
to HSR have been mentioned in the chapter on Research Promotion 
and Development (Chapter 7). 

The meeting of the Task Force on Health Systems Research held 
in October and that on Institutional Strengthening in November 
1987 discussed extensively the relevant subjects and made 
recommendations on the steps to be taken for furthering HSR in 
the Region which were endorsed by the South-East Asia Advisory 
Committee on Health Research, at its fourteenth session in 
April 1988. The important follow-up action taken by the 
Regional Office is the initiation of a scheme to strengthen the 
research capabilities of institutions, especially in HSR. 

Health systems research encompasses health economic research 
(It=), health behaviour research (HBR) and research on the 
socio-cultural dimensions of health, and the HSR approach 
permeates many of the research projects undertaken under other 
areas, such as malaria research, environmental health research, 
etc . Moreover, some activities of the technical programmes, 
such as evaluation, may also be considered HSR activities. 

A substantial proportion of research projects carried out with 
country funds earmarked for research promotion and development 
and research grants from the intercountry budget for RPD are in 
support of health systems research - some examples are the 



collaborative research project on community participation in 
the control of dengue haemorrhagic fever being carried out in 
Burma, Indonesia and Thailand and the pilot study of patient 
flow analysis in Nepal. WHO provided catalytic support to the 
National Institute of Health Sciences in Kalutara, Sri Lanka, 
in order to initiate the establishment of a national programme 
for health systems research to be funded by some donor agencies. 

Training in health systems research methodology and strengthen- 
ing of HSR coordinating and promoting mechanisms has taken 
place in several countries including Bangladesh, Indonesia, 
Nepal and Sri Lanka. There is close collaboration and 
coordination with WHO headquarters in the promotion and support 
of HSR, particularly in training activities, such as the 
development and testing of training modules. The national focal 
point in Burma has been identified to undertake HSR research 
projects and given technical support. Special programmes, such 
as on TDR, CDD and HRP, support health systems research related 
to their programme objectives, including socio-economic and 
health-related behavioural aspects of the diseases that come 
within the purview of these special programmes. Such HSR- 
related research also include field studies to evaluate and 
test the tools for disease control that have emerged from the 
research projects supported by these programmes, examples being 
the field trials of glycine containing super ORS and the rota- 
virus vaccine. The network of focal points for HSR in the Region 
is being strengthened and the HELLIS network, which is relevant 
also to'HSR and was set up earlier, continued its operations. 

A multidisciplinary in-house working group on HSR was 
established in the Regional Office to ensure integration of HSR 
into technical programmes, and to monitor and evaluate such 
activities. 

3.4 HEALTH LEGISLATION 

There is a direct link between the capabilities of countries to 
pursue effectively the goal of HFAf2000 and their existing 
health legislation. In many countries, the existing health laws 
and regulations however are obsolete and may actually be in 
conflict with their declared health policies and goals. The 
Organization aims to collaborate with Member States in analysing 
the existing situation and modifying the existing, or developing 
new, health legislation which would provide a sound basis for 
national HFA policies and strategies. WHO collaborated in this 
field with Indonesia and support was provided to the Bureau of 
Health Legislation on the development of a new Health Act. 


